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Lawyer Suicide
By Jeanne Marie Leslie

Suicide is one of the most preventable forms of death. In the United States, 
more people die each year by suicide than by homicide. It is the eleventh 
leading cause of death and the fourth leading cause of death in individuals 
between the ages of 24 to 44 years of age (“Suicide Facts at a Glance,” Center 

for Disease Control, www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/Suicide_DataSheet-a.pdf). 
Every seventeen minutes someone in America takes their life. The reality is that most 
of us have been touched by suicide or know someone who has been touched by suicide. 

In the book The Suicide Lawyers: Exposing Lethal Secrets by C.C. Risenhoover 
(Ashland, Ohio: Simpson PC, 2004), lawyers Skip Simpson and Michael Stacy pas-
sionately discuss their commitment to suicide prevention. Their law firm deals almost 
exclusively with the victims of suicide. Their insight is profound and their message 
is poignant. Suicide is preventable and suicide education needs to be a priority for 
everyone. The inability of our health-care systems to consistently provide proper 
assessment, proper diagnosis, and proper treatment for suicidal individuals and their 
families; the ignorance about suicide; as well as the myths surrounding suicide all  
contribute to the alarming number of needless deaths by suicide in America (Risen-
hoover 144). 

Most people find it a difficult subject to discuss. However, by discussing suicide and 
bringing it into the light so to speak, lives can be saved. Suicide and suicidal behavior 
are not usually a result of stress to difficult life events. These are risk factors. Ninety 
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Editor’s Note: The Op-Ed piece from Joseph Lemon expresses his own opinions, not that of Highlights or CoLAP. Hopefully we will continue to print 

more opinions like this in the future. Our intent is to stimulate discussion about our work and to find new ideas to improve CoLAPs mission. 

––Hugh Grady, Editor in Chief

A Modest Proposal
Joseph L.  Lemon Jr.

When I was a child, my 
mother advised me that 
“an ounce of prevention 
is worth a pound of cure.” 

For those of us who work with impaired 
attorneys suffering from substance abuse, 
we know all too well how true that adage 
is. We also know that, as a profession, our 
legal community is disproportionately af-
fected by the disease of addiction––in fact, 

so great is the challenge of chemical depen-
dency among our brethren that many states 
specifically mandate continuing education 
regarding the perils of substance abuse.

So, if we understand that prevention is the 
best medicine and that lawyers are a particularly 
susceptible lot, why do we seem unable to curtail 
the epidemic of addiction within our ranks? And 
a related question: What initiatives can we take 
to stem addiction before it takes root?

There are many explanations offered for 
the excessive number of lawyers impaired 
by alcoholism and other chemical depen-
dencies: high stress demands, challenging 
deadlines, long hours, confrontational rela-
tionships, etc. Oftentimes, these factors are 
present even in law school, where intense 
competition places heightened pressures 
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Highlights

Comments from the Editor

Two of CoLAP’s longtime and significant personalities are retiring this year. Barbara Harper 
and Bill Leary are honored in this issue of Highlights. Both of these folks are shining examples 
of the volunteering that makes CoLAP work. Their dedication and enthusiasm are second to 
none. They have both been active members of CoLAP for years. Hopefully we will continue 
to see them and they both will continue to offer their wisdom and advice to us all.

This brings to mind the concept of volunteerism and how integral it is to the success 
of LAPs. Here in Iowa, the Lawyers Helping Lawyers Committee of the Iowa State Bar 
Association is the largest of all the committees. It would be impossible to do the work I do 
without them. I know that this sentiment is felt by all of us. 

—Hugh Grady, Iowa lawyers Assistance program

new ABA year has 
brought about more 
change than usual 
for the Commis-
sion. Four Com-
mission members 
have rotated off 
this year––a higher 
number than usual 
(40 percent of the 

Commission). We also have three Advisory 
Committee members who rotated off. In 
light of the tremendous amount of work 
being done by the Commission, I want to 
recognize the outstanding contributions 
made by the departing Commission and 
Advisory Committee members.

Commissioners Rick Allan, Hugh Grady, 
Jim Heiting, and Jim Smith have all rotated 
off the Commission. They have all worked 
tirelessly to further the goals of CoLAP dur-
ing their tenure as Commissioners. Among 
other things, Rick Allan has served on the 
Judicial Assistance Initiative, Law School 
Assistance Committee, the Publications 
Board, and the Policy Committee. Rick also 
played a major role in the development of 
CoLAP’s new informational brochure. 

Hugh Grady has been a stalwart both 
before becoming a Commissioner and after 
he came on to the Commission. He has 
served as Publications Board chair and 
editor in chief for Highlights since 2007. He 
has served on the Policy Committee and 

has also provided case law updates for the 
National Conferences for several years. 

Jim Heiting has served on the National 
Conference Planning Committee, the Ju-
dicial Assistance Initiative, LAP Services/
Evaluations Committee, and the Policy 
Committee. Most importantly Jim served 
this year as chair of the Diversity Initiative. 
Jim took the Diversity Initiative to a new 
level, culminated by a Diversity Round-
table held at the ABA Annual Meeting in 
San Francisco. Thanks to the hard work of 
Jim and his committee, the roundtable was 
an unqualified success that CoLAP will use 
to continue to build relationships with the 
major diverse bar groups to assist them in 
assisting their members. I would also like to 
thank Jim for his assistance in getting the 
Model Rule on Conditional Admission to 
Practice Law passed by the ABA House of 
Delegates.

Jim Smith has also been a stalwart in his 
efforts both before and since his appoint-
ment to the Commission. Jim has served 
on the Judicial Assistance Initiative, the 
Senior Lawyer Committee, and as chair of 
the Policy Committee. Jim also served on 
the National Conference Planning Com-
mittee and did a magnificent job in making 
arrangements for the very successful 21st 
National Conference in Little Rock, 
Arkansas, in 2008. Jim also provided great 
assistance in the passage of the Model Rule 
on Conditional Admission to Practice Law. 

Chair’s Column
Thanks for a Job Well Done
By Honorable Robert L.  “Butch” Childers

It has been said that the only constant in life these days is change. The beginning of the 

continued on page 8
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Newly Appointed Commissioners
Terry L. Harrell, Indianapolis, Indiana––
Terry earned her JD from Indiana Univer-
sity School of Law and practiced with Ice 
Miller Donadio and Ryan and clerked for 
Judge William I. Garrard on the Indiana 
Court of Appeals. She continued her 
education and obtained her MSW, LCSW 
(Licensed Clinical Social Worker) and 
national certification as a drug and alcohol 
counselor (MAC) and worked for Midtown 
Community Mental Health Center in the 
areas of inpatient treatment, crisis/emer-
gency unit, and adult outpatient services 
as a therapist and clinic manager. She 
became executive director of the Indiana 
Judges and Lawyers Assistance Program in 
2002 after serving as clinical director for 
two years. In addition to the ABA, she is 
a member of the Indianapolis and Indiana 
State Bar Associations. Terry served several 
years as a member of the Planning Com-
mittee for the National Conference and is 
this year’s vice-chair. She is also a member 
of CoLAP’s Judicial Assistance Initiative. 

Scott R. Mote, Columbus, Ohio––Scott is 
the executive director of the Ohio Lawyers 
Assistance Program, Inc. (OLAP), an Ohio 
nonprofit corporation, granted IRC 501(c)
(3) status by the IRS. A recovering alcoholic 
since January 7, 1985, Scott began volunteer-
ing with the Ohio State Bar Association’s 
(OSBA) Lawyers Assistance Committee 
(LAC) in late 1985. He has been involved 
with the LAC/OLAP for more than 25 years, 
serving as OLAP’s first associate director 
beginning in 1995, and becoming executive 
director in July 1999. The OSBA presented 
Scott its highest award for service to the 
profession, the Ohio Bar Medal, in May 2006. 
The Columbus Bar Association presented him 
its Award of Merit in September 2005, for 
service to the profession.

new 
appointments

Mary T. Robinson, Downers Grove,  
Illinois––Mary was the chief disciplinary 
counsel for Illinois for several years. In that 
position, she had a close working relation-
ship with those involved in treatment for 
alcoholism, substance abuse, and mental 
health matters, including the Illinois Legal 
Assistance Program. She is involved with 
and extremely knowledgeable of policies 
that have an impact on lawyers seeking 
assistance and will provide the Commission 
with expertise in this area. Robinson has 
just completed a term on the ABA Stand-
ing Committee on Ethics.

Raul Ayala, Los Angeles, California––
Raul is one of very few Latino lawyers 
who is open about his sobriety and is 
very active in speaking and outreach in a 
variety of forms. He has served with great 
distinction in Hispanic bar associations 
and is well known and respected. Past 
activities include: The Other Bar, Inc., 
board member, 2008–present; Mid-Valley 
Recovery Services, Inc., board member 
and president (2008–09), 2008–present; 
California Bar Foundation, board member, 
2006–present; Mexican American Bar 
Foundation, board member and board 
president (1999–2000), 1992–present; 
Mexican American Bar Association, 
board member and president (1991), 
1985–present; International Law Section, 
California State Bar, executive committee 
member, 1993–1996; Los Angeles County 
Bar Association, Board of Trustees, 
1992–94; Hispanic National Bar Associa-
tion, member and regional vice president 
(1988–1990), 1985–present.

Newly Appointed Advisory  
Committee Members
Richard P. Carlton, San Francisco,  
California––Richard is in charge of educa-
tion, research and program development 
for the Lawyer Assistance Program of the 
State Bar of California. He also manages 
a no-cost, personal counseling service for 
all members of the California Bar and 

manages the Judicial Support Network for 
the California Judges Association. He is 
also a consultant to the U.S. Courts for the 
Ninth Circuit on matters of judicial stress 
and wellness. Carlton regularly delivers 
continuing legal education presentations to 
local bar associations, specialty bars, state 
bar sections, and law firms throughout Cali-
fornia on addressing substance abuse and 
managing stress. His articles have appeared 
in California Bar Journal, Judicature, and 
other legal publications. He has been ad-
dressing mental health and disability con-
cerns in the legal profession for over twenty 
years. Richard holds a master’s degree in 
public health from UC Berkeley, where his 
studies focused on treatment interventions 
and behavioral science research. 

David F. Hurley, Indianapolis, Indiana––
David is a practicing attorney with the firm 
of Hurley & Hurley. Since 2006 he has also 
served as the deputy public defender of the 
Marion County Public Defender Agency. 
He is a current member and past chairman 
of the Indiana Judges and Lawyers Assis-
tance Committee. Hurley was the Corpo-
rate Compliance Office for Wishard Health 
Services and the Bureau Chief of Envi-
ronmental Health for the Marion County 
Health Department. He served as certified 
mediator while practicing law, focusing on 
personal injury claims. He has also written 
several articles for the ICLEF Indiana Law 
Update.

Karen E. Kahle, Wheeling, West  
Virginia––Karen is the chair of the Com-
mittee on Lawyer Assistance & Interven-
tion of the West Virginia State Bar. West 
Virginia does not have a staffed LAP and 
Karen is therefore the leading figure in the 
state in this area. She has been a practic-
ing attorney with the firm of Steptoe & 
Johnson of Wheeling, West Virginia, since 
1990. As such she will bring a large-firm 
perspective to the Commission. She has 
been active in the state bar in addition to 
her work with the state LAP. H
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Leary and Me
By Michael Cohen

If you ever had to pick two unlikely 
buddies, it would probably be Bill 
Leary and me. While he was growing 
up in the Deep South, I was spend-

ing my youth in New England. While he 
was serving his country in Vietnam, I was 
marching in protest rallies in Washington. 
While he was heading toward his bottom 
on alcohol, I was trashing my career and 
family by using something much more 
illegal. Bill found recovery through AA; I 
came in through NA. Bill and I have prob-
ably never voted for the same candidates in 
a national election.

I’m sure I met Bill in 1993 when I went 
to my first CoLAP conference in Cancun 
as a volunteer, but there were so many new 
people and experiences, I wasn’t aware of 
him or how important he would become 
in my life (my vivid memory from that 

year is John Rogers Carroll speaking at a 
very hot, open-air dinner). By the next 
year, in Minneapolis, Bill Kilby had hired 
me as assistant director of Florida Lawyers 
Assistance and I started learning who was 
who in the LAPs. I remember people like 
Bill, Bonnie Waters, Barbara Harper, and 
Susan Makepeace taking me under their 
wings and convincing me I actually could 
do this job, and those who had gone before 
me were there to help.

My friendship with Bill developed the 
same way it did with my friends in AA 
and NA––by getting involved in service 
and committees. Bill and I served on the 
Commission at the same time, which is 
when we discovered we both shared the 
same sense of irreverent humor (which was 
not shared by some CoLAP chairs), lack of 
respect for pointless rules and policies, and 
a deep belief in the mission of the LAPs 
and helping our afflicted colleagues. Bill 
and I served for many years on the Evalua-
tion Committee and participated together 
in at least ten evaluations, each of which 
was an enjoyable and productive experi-
ence. Those commonalities overcame some 
pretty profound differences in our political 
outlooks, and allowed me the privilege of 
counting Bill and Kathleen Leary as two of 
my closest friends.

I also got to watch how Bill captained 
his LAP, continually involving his volun-
teers and establishing relationships with his 
disciplinary counsel, character and fitness 
committee, large law firms, and Supreme 
Court that I must admit I’m still envious 
of. Bill helped establish a state sponsored 
program to assist compulsive gamblers, and 
recently participated in the opening of 
a bed community substance abuse treat-
ment program in which his fund-raising 
and support were instrumental. He helped 
shepherd through a confidentiality and 
immunity statute, which is so broad and 
all encompassing, it would likely be met 
with astonishment in any non-Napoleonic 
law state. He counseled lawyers dealing 
with the aftermath of Katrina with skill, 
empathy, and love. He is the first person I 
turn to when I have a question about what 
I should do in a difficult situation, or want 
to blow off some steam at the latest frus-
trating Supreme Court decision or funding 
reversal, and he is always, always there to 
to listen and offer sound advice (and if he’s 
not, Kathleen is).

I have met and learned from many 
people during my seventeen-year relation-
ship with CoLAP. I am grateful to all those 
who helped show me the way to bring my 
personal recovery to my work. Bill has been 
a true power of example and a true friend, 
and his retirement will leave a large hole in 
the CoLAP fabric. His counsel and humor 
will be missed, but we all have the consola-
tion of knowing he will always be available 
on the other end of that phone. Thanks for 
everything, Bill. H

Michael Cohen is executive director of the 
Florida Lawyers Assistance Program.

My first CoLAP conference was in Albuquerque while I was still a volunteer, so 
one of my first impressions of CoLAP was Bill and Kathleen. Bill’s perseverance 
in developing a relationship with discipline and his no-nonsense statement “we’re 
not here to save licenses, we’re here to save lives” is a touchstone I have returned 
to again and again.—Joan Bibelhausen
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Barbara Harper: Pioneer, Colleague, Mentor, Friend

Barbara Harper, director of the 
Washington State Bar Associa-
tion’s (WSBA) Lawyer Services 
Department, retired August 31, 

2010, after twenty-three years leading the 
state’s program to national recognition. 
With responsibility for the Professional 
Responsibility, Law Office Management, 
and the Lawyer Assistance Program sec-
tions she developed new programs, offered 
creative training, and defined new standards 
that became models for many other LAPs 
to follow.

The list of her accomplishments––for 
the ABA and WSBA––would take more 
space than we are allotted. We’ll note in 
particular that Barbara was a member of 

CoLAP, serving on both the Commission 
and Advisory Committee, for six years. 
She chaired CoLAP’s National Conference 
for two years, and it was her idea to set a 
theme (“Striving for Balance,” 2004) for 
the conference to follow for a three-year 
cycle, to explore ideas and their implica-
tions thoroughly. 

Barbara co-founded the Directors’ 
Day––a day that immediately precedes the 
National Conference and is dedicated to 
providing time for all LAP Directors to 
refresh and renew their spirits, friendships, 
and, perhaps, bring a level of fun to the 
serious business of the conference and the 
stressful work of LAP in general. 

As an outgrowth of the popularity of 
the Directors’ Day, with lessons learned for 
helping directors thrive in stressful jobs, 
Barbara was asked to chair the “Life-Bal-
ance Task Force,” which is now a commit-
tee and continues its relevant work to this 
day. She currently chairs the ABA CoLAP 
Committee on Services to Senior Lawyers.

 As Bonnie Waters (ret., Massachusetts 
LCL) said, “Barbara could be given a task, 
an idea or a concept and she would turn it 
into a reality that would stand the test of 

time. She is definitely a “go-to” person––
full of creative ideas, eager to collaborate, 
and unbelievably reliable.” Barbara Smith 
(NYLAT) agrees, but offers another per-
spective. “Barbara certainly has a string of 
accomplishments for CoLAP as an institu-
tion. But what I think she personifies is 
what makes the CoLAP community unique. 
She has a capacity to make each individual 
feel special and welcome, worthy of her 
time and insights; a gift that she shared 
freely.” As Bill and Kathleen Leary (Louisi-
ana LAP) put it, “she has been the gentle, 
loving, giving guide toward LAP excellence 
for all of us.” 

Michael Cohen (FLA-LAP) sums it 
up with: ”Barbara defined what power of 
example meant as a LAP Director.”

In 2009, Barbara Harper received 
CoLAP’s “Distinguished Service Award” 
for her exceptional performance in the 
advancement of CoLAP’s goals, the devel-
opment of the Lawyers Assistance Program 
of the Washington State Bar Association, 
the education of her fellow LAP Directors, 
and the honor she brought to the lawyer 
assistance movement.”

The CoLAP community salutes her. H

calendar of events
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Around 
the 
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3. “Confidentiality.” All communications 
with an assistance committee member, staff, 
or volunteer, and all records of program as-
sistance to a person are confidential and shall 
not be disclosed, except in any of the follow-
ing circumstances:

a. With the express consent of the person 
provided assistance.

b. When required as a condition for 
monitoring.

c. When reasonably necessary to prevent 
death or substantial bodily harm to the 
person assisted or to another.

d. When reasonably necessary to prevent 
child abuse or elder abuse.

e. When reporting is mandated by other law.

The Supreme Court of Wisconsin also 
amended SCR 21 as follows:

�Section 2. 21.03 (9) of the Supreme 
Court Rules is created to read:
21.03 (9) The director, with notice to 

the lawyer concerned, may refer a lawyer 
to a state bar lawyer assistance program for 
any of the following reasons:

(a) The lawyer has agreed to enter an 
alternative to discipline program and the 
director determines that a state bar lawyer 
assistance program would be the appropri-
ate entity to monitor conditions.

(b) The lawyer is subject to conditions 
on the continued practice of law or condi-
tions on seeking license reinstatement and 
the director determines a state bar lawyer 
assistance program would be the appropri-
ate entity to monitor conditions. 

(c) The lawyer has pleaded impairment 
or medical incapacity in response to an 
investigation or a complaint.

(d) The lawyer has exhibited or engaged in 
other behavior that provides a reasonable belief 
that the lawyer may be impaired or incapacitated.

With the establishment of the support and 
monitoring program WisLAP trained twenty 
lawyers to be monitors on August 19, 2010. 
The program also trained fifty lawyers on Au-
gust 20, 2010, at its annual volunteer training.

WisLAP has completed ten regional 
trainings throughout the state of Wisconsin 
for approximately three hundred public 
defenders and staff. These trainings are part 
of the joint research project on the impact of 
compassion fatigue on legal professionals and 
best methods for prevention and mitigation. 
The third distribution of the research survey is 
scheduled for September 2010. Additional data 
will be collected for the next fifteen to eighteen 
months prior to completion of the project. 
—Linda Albert H

Leary, was presented the “Edwin L. Blewer, Jr. 
Award” at the Louisiana Bar convention in 
June 2010. This award was presented to Leary 
for his twenty-five years of service to the Loui-
siana Supreme Court and Louisiana State Bar.

Louisiana LAP wishes to announce that 
Bill Leary will retire at the end of 2010, 
and that after interviews with a number 
of competent applicants, a new director 
was chosen. His name is Joseph E. “Buddy” 
Stockwell, III. He will begin training with 
Leary after the annual meeting in Octo-
ber, and Leary will continue to train him 
through March 2011.—William R. Leary

Virginia
Lawyers Helping Lawyers in Virginia 
is celebrated their 25th anniversary on 
September 24, 2010. A short film on the 
History of Lawyers Helping Lawyers––
made through funding by the Law Firm of 
Mercer-Trigiani––premiered at the dinner. 
The feature speaker at the dinner was Don 
Major from Louisville, Kentucky. The fol-
lowing day a CLE presentation was made 
by Dr. Susan Campling, the director of the 
Gentle Path Program of the Pine Grove 
Treatment Center.—Jim Leffler

Wisconsin
Effective July 1, 2010, The Supreme Court 
of Wisconsin amended SCR 10 as follows: 

�Section 1. 10.05 (4)(m) of the Supreme 
Court Rules is created to read:
10.05 (4) (m) 1. “Establishment.” The 

board of governors may provide assistance 
programs, including assistance in law office 
management, and assistance to judges, law-
yers, law students, and their families in cop-
ing with alcoholism and other addictions, 
mental illness, physical disability, and other 
problems related to or affecting the practice 
of law. The board may establish committees, 
hire staff, and obtain volunteers as reason-
ably necessary to provide assistance. The 
board shall establish policies consistent with 
the purposes of the state bar and in further-
ance of the public interest in the compe-
tence and integrity of the legal profession.

2. “Privileges, immunity.”’ Commu-
nications with an assistance committee 
member, staff, or volunteers by any person 
providing information in good faith are 
privileged; no lawsuit based upon these 
communications may be instituted by any 
person. In providing assistance services, the 
board, members of assistance committees, 
staff, and volunteers designated by the board 
shall be immune from suit for any conduct 
in the course of their official duties.

Illinois

The Illinois Lawyers’ Assistance Program 
is celebrating thirty years of helping legal 
professionals with issues of substance abuse, 
chemical dependency, and mental health 
problems. In 1980 a group of concerned 
lawyers and judges saw the need for mem-
bers of the profession to reach out and help 
colleagues who were impaired by alcohol 
abuse and addiction. These committed in-
dividuals sought training and guidance from 
treatment professionals and worked quietly 
and confidentially behind the scenes to help 
legal professionals find recovery.

In recent years, Illinois LAP has 
broadened its scope beyond alcohol and 
drug addiction to address a wide range of 
mental health problems and compulsive 
disorders. Today, with four staff members 
and more than two hundred volunteers, our 
services now include assessment, referral, 
peer support, intervention, brief counseling, 
facilitated group counseling, and twelve-step 
recovery groups. During the past eight years, 
LAP has experienced a 363 percent increase 
in new cases––influenced in part by its role 
as a certified legal education provider and 
recent mandatory education requirements. 

LAP will celebrate these thirty years of 
lawyers helping lawyers at its annual dinner 
on Friday, November 5, 2010, at the Union 
League Club of Chicago. For more informa-
tion about this event or about the program, 
see www.illinoislap.org.––Janet Piper Voss

Louisiana
The executive director of the Louisiana 
Lawyer Assistance Program, Inc., William R. 

Want to share news 
about your LAP?

Send your submissions for the winter 
edition of Around the LAPs to 
Hugh Grady, hugh@iowalap.org, by 
November 29, 2010.
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Lawyer Suicide
Continued from page 1

percent of individuals who become suicidal 
or die from suicide have depression or other 
mental disorders are involved (National 
Institute for Mental Heath, www.nimh.
nih.gov/health/publications/suicide-in-
the-us-statistics-and-prevention/index.
shtml#intro). Karl A. Menninger once said 
hope is a necessity for normal life and the 
major weapon against the suicide impulse. 
Suicide victims don’t necessarily want to 
die; they often leave many clues prior to 
committing suicide. They want relief for 
their pain and they feel hopeless that there 
is no other solution (“Hopelessness: A 
Dangerous Suicide Warning Sign,” www.
suicide.org/hopelessness-a-dangerous- 
warning-sign.html).

Dr. Edwin Shneidman in The Suicidal 
Mind asserts that almost all suicides have 
two common factors, psychological pain 
coupled with lethality, which measure the 
degree or likelihood of suicide (Oxford 
University Press, 1996, 7). Shneidman 
discusses the subject at length in his book, 
in which he addresses the phenomena of 
suicide as it plays out in the minds of sui-
cidal people (Schneidman vii). According 
to Shneidman, the key to understanding 
suicide is looking at the intense psychologi-
cal pain, and how “that idea ‘I can stop 
this pain: I can kill myself’ is the unique 
essence of suicide” (Schneidman 8).

If this is true, every time a help call is 
answered at a lawyer assistance program 
(LAP) for an addiction, depression, or 
other type of mental health issue, the 

potential lethality of the caller is reduced 
by the act of asking for help, and when that 
lawyer actually participates in some form of 
therapy, the psychological pain is reduced 
as well. While it is impossible to measure 
the number of suicides avoided, there can 
be little doubt that LAPs save lives by  
assisting lawyers before problems reach 
crisis level. 

Suicide affects all aspects of society, but 
because lawyers are competitive by nature, 
they thrive in pessimistic environments, 
working long hours in high-stress situa-
tions. It should come as no surprise that 
the legal profession faces disproportionate 
problems of addiction, depression, and 
suicide (Heather Fiske, “Suicide,” GPSolo 
Magazine, Oct./Nov. 2004). 

LAPs often receive calls from lawyers 
seriously considering suicide. LAPs are 
in unique positions to address these calls 
because LAPs are familiar with the unique 
personalities of lawyers and LAPs utilize 
trained peers to help others in need. Many 

of the issues that make it difficult for indi-
viduals to receive proper care as discussed 
above are addressed in LAPs. Lawyers 
calling for help are also introduced to other 
lawyers who have had some of the same 
problems. Support systems are established 
and relationships are made. Most estab-
lished LAPs also are involved with clients 
for several years, ensuring continuity in ser-
vices as well as accountability in behavior. 

Bar associations and LAPs across the 
country are taking suicide prevention seri-
ously, offering programs to assist members 
in identifying signs and symptoms of 
suicidal behaviors in the clients they are 
working with as well as identifying col-
leagues in need. 

Suicide is an issue that affects all of 
us. We all need to be cognizant of suicide 
signs and symptoms and do what we can 
to dispute the myths surrounding suicide. 
Lawyers are more vulnerable to suicide by 
the nature of their work. However, lawyers 
find unique resources in LAPs. In clos-
ing, while writing this article I received a 
call from a lawyer in despair. It is such a 
privilege to do this work and to help when 
the call comes in. I know that people who 
have the opportunity to touch lives in the 
manner in which volunteers and LAPs are 
able to do will understand clearly what 
Dr. Edwin S. Shneidman says are the two 
most important questions to a potentially 
suicidal person: “Where do you hurt?” and 
“How can I help you?” (Schneidman 6). 
Isn’t this is what lawyer assistance is all 
about? H

Jeanne Marie Leslie is the director of the 
Alabama Lawyer Assistance Program and a 
member of the Highlights editorial board.

Lawyers 
are more 
vulnerable to 
suicide by the 
nature of their 
work.

ference Planning Committee for the 23nd 
Annual Conference this year in Indianapo-
lis. She has also served on the Law School 
Assistance Committee. 

Terry Harrell is currently serving as 
vice-chair of the National Conference 
Planning Committee and will serve as chair 
of the National Conference Planning Com-
mittee for the 24th National Conference 
to be held in 2011 in Tampa, Florida. Terry 
has also served on the Judicial Assistance 
Initiative and has also been very helpful by 
serving as the CoLAP liaison to the ABA 
Standing Committee on Substance Abuse.

Janis Thibault has been of great assis-

Advisory Committee members Laura 
Gatrell, Terry Harrell, and Janis Thibeault 
are rotating off of the Advisory Committee. 
Laura, Terry, and Janis have all been very 
active as Advisory Committee members. 
All three have served on several National 
Conference Planning Committees. Laura 
Gattrell served as vice-chair of the Na-
tional Conference Planning Committee for 
the 22nd National Conference in Phoenix 
in 2009 and as chair of the National Con-

Chair’s Column
Continued from page 2

tance to the Commission through her work 
on several National Conference Planning 
Committees and other committees. In ad-
dition her advice and counsel to the chair 
the past three years have been invaluable 
and are greatly appreciated. 

To each of these dedicated people I extend 
heartfelt thanks for the time, energy, hard 
work, and great ideas that you have contrib-
uted during your tenure as a Commissioner 
or Advisory Committee member. I hope and 
expect that you will continue to be involved 
with the great work that CoLAP does to assist 
the legal profession and the public by assisting 
judges, lawyers, and law students. H
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firm that pays the highest salary. So, where 
does health––let alone sobriety––fit into 
this hierarchy? It doesn’t––yet. And, that’s 
what we need to change.

Every year, U.S. News & World Report 
produces its annual rankings of graduate 
programs, including law schools. And, every 
year, that issue of the magazine is among the 
best selling. We all want to know where our 
school is ranked and which one leapfrogged 
the others in the annual list. 

In conducting its evaluation, U.S. News 
evaluates a variety of factors. Once that 
methodology is disclosed, all of the nation’s 
deans face the temptation to develop a 
heightened interest in LSAT scores, GPAs, 
Student/Faculty Ratios, Expenditures Per 
Student, and even Library Resources––just 
several of the components of the rank-
ing system (“The Law School Rankings 
Methodology,” www.usnews.com/articles/
education/best-law-schools/2010/04/15/
the-law-school-rankings-methodology.
html?PageNr=2). For better or worse, these 
factors are targeted by law schools––wheth-
er explicitly or more subconsciously––as 
a means to heighten their stature in the 
legal community. As one law school dean 
described the scenario: “Many schools base 
their admissions criteria not on whether 
students have a reasonable chance of 
success, but how those LSAT numbers are 
going to affect their rankings in the U.S. 
News & World Report. Deans get fired if 
the rankings drop, so they set their LSAT 
requirements very high” (Debra Cassens 
Weiss, “Dean Blames Rankings for Drop in 
Minorities at Law Schools,” ABA Journal, 
Jan. 7, 2010, www.abajournal.com/news/

article/dean_blames_rankings_for_drop_
in_minorities_at_law_schools). 

What would happen if one of those 
measures were for “Health & Wellness,” in-
cluding initiatives to help students manage 
their stress, balance their lives, and avoid 
the lures of addiction? 

To answer that question, we might 
consider other goals sought by the legal 
community that are also not tracked by 
U.S. News––to wit, student diversity. Well, 
the ABA did consider this very question in 
a report issued in July of this year. Among 
other conclusions, the ABA’s Special 
Committee on the U.S. News & World 
Report Rankings determined that, because 
the rankings do not specifically include in-
formation about the racial diversity of law 
schools’ student bodies, and because U.S. 
News collects no data at all about other 
diversity measures (e.g., gender, economic, 
or religious), the survey has encouraged 
law schools to discount the importance 
of diversity (www.abanet.org/legaled/
nosearch/Council2010/OpenSession2010/F.
USNewsFinal%20Report.pdf). (Ironically, 
U.S. News separately collects information 
on racial diversity (http://grad-schools.
usnews.rankingsandreviews.com/best-grad 
uate-schools/top-law-schools/law-school-
diversity), but that data is not included in 
their ranking of top law schools.)

So what has been the result of not in-
cluding diversity in the U.S. News ranking 
methodology? According to a study con-
ducted at Columbia University, the enroll-
ment of African Americans and Mexican 
Americans actually declined from 1993 
to 2008, despite improvements in LSAT 
scores in those populations and an actual 
expansion of the number of available seats 
in law school classes (“A Disturbing Trend 
in Law School Diversity,” http://blogs.law.
columbia.edu/salt). 

The short answer is: like Adam Smith’s 
“invisible hand,” the U.S. News rankings 
have the ability to affect behavior. As our 
ABA colleagues described the phenomenon 
in their report: “There is rich history in the 
American legal profession of debate and 
dialogue about what constitutes quality in 
legal education. In the last two decades, 
both within the academy and outside it, 
that discussion has increasingly come to be 
constrained and at times driven by the need 
to preserve and improve a school’s rank-
ings in U.S. News. This has been true even 
when the U.S. News rankings methodology 
is at cross purposes with a school’s mission 

When you got 
your first job as 
a lawyer, how 
often were you 
encouraged to 
join a group of 
colleagues for 
drinks?

on students vying for law review, clerkships, 
and plum jobs at white shoe firms.

When “Bar Review” Is Not Related 
to an Exam
Perhaps we should take a look at another 
likely cause: the institutionalization of 
drinking within our profession. If you 
reflect back on your law school career, you 
may remember how many events involved 
consuming alcohol. Did your orientation 
include a “kegger” sponsored by Westlaw, 
Lexis-Nexis, or BarBri? Did the student 
body have a weekly pub event cleverly 
called “Bar Review?” Did you attend any 
recruiting cocktail parties hosted by law 
firms that tried to ply you with fine wine 
and haute cuisine? Did you take a summer 
associate position with a firm that endeav-
ored to “wine and dine” you to convince 
you to accept their offer?

And, when you got your first job as a 
lawyer, how often were you encouraged to 
join a group of colleagues for drinks at the 
end of a big trial, a deal closing, or even just 
a hard day? When my father––who is also an 
attorney––joined his first firm, all of the at-
torneys retired at the end of each day to the 
bar (located in the office) for “tiddlies;” and 
the pressure on the junior associates to join 
in this ritual was more than tacit.

No one would suggest that law schools 
or law firms affirmatively attempt to get our 
colleagues addicted; they are simply using 
time-honored methods to demonstrate 
collegiality and generosity. Nevertheless, 
should we be surprised, when so many of 
our colleagues get caught in the trip-wires 
of addiction? 

Given these traditions, what can we do 
to reverse the trend––how can we motivate 
lawyers to change seemingly entrenched 
behaviors? I suggest a new approach: we 
need to rank law schools and law firms on 
their efforts to foster the health of their 
students and attorneys.

“We’re Number 1!”
One indelible trait of a lawyer is the desire 
to be graded and ranked. We want a 99 
percent score on the LSAT; we need an “A” 
in Contracts; we want to finish “Number 
1” in our class, make law review, clerk for 
the Supreme Court, and get a job at the top 

A Modest Proposal
Continued from page 1
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or aspirations” (“U.S. News Responds to 
the ABA’s Take on Law School Rankings,” 
www.usnews.com/blogs/college-rankings-
blog/2010/08/05/us-news-responds-to-the-
abas-take-on-law-school-rankings.html).

How U.S. News Should Measure 
“Health & Wellness”
If we are able to persuade U.S. News that 
law students’ well being is as important as 
“Library Resources” and should be included 
in their analysis, the question remains: how 
should they measure Health & Wellness?

We can imagine a range of potential ini-
tiatives that we would like to see from law 
schools to promote well being, including:

■■ invitation to the local lawyers 
assistance program (LAP) to 
provide a presentation during 
the orientation for each enter-
ing class;

■■ an annual workshop offered to 
incoming students on healthy life-
styles, including diet and exercise;

■■ reporting of the percent of 
law school-sanctioned social 
functions at which alcohol is 
permitted and prohibited;

■■ the availability of mental health 
counselors for consultation with 
students;

■■ the written commitment of 
the school’s dean to the health 
and wellness of the law school’s 
students; and

■■ any other suggestions that may 
emanate from the various LAPs 
and other stakeholders.

The Impact of U.S. News Rankings 
Continues to Grow, Not Contract
Regardless of our opinion of the U.S. News 
law school rankings, their influence seems 
not only resilient, but also expanding. For 
the first time ever, U.S. News released an 
annual ranking of not only law schools, but 
also law firms. In all, they evaluated a total 
of 8,782 law firms in 81 practice areas in 
171 metropolitan areas and seven states. 

And, like their law school analogues, the 
law firms have already clung to this latest 
opportunity to be ranked. As was reported 
in the ABA Journal in mid-September, 
while “[t]here is no overall top-to-bottom 
ranking of law firms in a new assessment 
by U.S. News & World Report. . . that 
hasn’t stopped two law firms from tally-
ing their number of top-tier rankings and 
declaring themselves No. 1” (Sidley, “K&L 
Gates Tout Most Top-Tier Spots in New 
U.S. News Law Firm Rankings,” www.
abajournal.com/weekly/article/sidley_kl_
gates_tout_most_top-tier_spots_in_new_
us_news_law_firm_rankings).

U.S. News expects their new law firm as-
sessment to have an impact similar to their 
law school rankings: “Since a large percent-
age of law school graduates go to work at 
firms, we believe these new rankings and 
other information about working at law 
firms will provide invaluable insights to 
help lawyers pick the best firms for which 
to work” (“Check out the Best Law Firms 
Rankings,” www.usnews.com/blogs/college-
rankings-blog/2010/09/16/check-out-the-
new-best-law-firms-rankings.html). If they 
are correct, then what would we want them 
to evaluate in addition to success in a given 
practice area to help guide clients and, 
particularly, prospective associates?

As with law schools, we can envision 
certain goals to track, including:

■■ an employee orientation with 
presentations on substance 
abuse, mental health, diet, and 
exercise;

■■ a ranking of minimum billable 
hours (e.g., 5 for 1,600 hours; 
4 for 1,800; 3 for 2,000; 2 for 
2,200; 1 for 2,200+);

■■ opportunity for family leave in 
the event of pregnancy or medi-
cal condition for employees and 
their domestic partners;

■■ availability of on-site gym or 
the firm’s payment for health 
club fees;

■■ access to mental health counseling;

■■ reporting of the percent of 
alcohol-free recruiting func-
tions; and

■■ any other suggestions that may 
emanate from the various LAPs 
and other stakeholders.

Please note that I am not suggesting 
that any of these Health & Wellness initia-
tives be mandatory, or that this list (or any 
list) would necessarily be exhaustive. If 
a “hardcore” firm wants to prove that its 
attorneys are the toughest advocates in the 
nation, they may certainly ignore these 
criteria––and have their ranking diminish 
accordingly. Potential clients and associates 
may then make their own assessment of the 
importance of Health & Wellness in their 
cases or careers, respectively.

Where Do We Go From Here?
Believing that prevention is the most effec-
tive cure for the substance abuse suffered 
by so many of our legal colleagues, it seems 
imperative that––in addition to treat-
ing and counseling our clients––we also 
develop aggressive initiatives to prevent ad-
diction from taking root in the first place.

It is evident that the foundations of our 
profession––law schools and law firms–– have 
a culture that is intertwined with drinking. 

I submit to you that the most effective 
means to address and reverse that disturb-
ing tradition is through the inclusion of 
“Health & Wellness” as a criterion of the 
U.S. News & World Report rankings that 
those law schools and firms so desperately 
covet. In meeting this new standard, law 
schools and firms will naturally improve 
the environment for aspiring attorneys and 
senior partners, alike.

I welcome your comments, criticisms, 
and, above all, your suggestions. H

Joseph L. Lemon is the director of The 
Abbey Foundation, a nonprofit dedicated to the 
prevention, research, and treatment of addiction. 
For more information, please visit www.
theabbeyfoundation.org. He is also a member of 
the Highlights editorial board.



Published in Highlights, Volume 13, Number 3, Fall 2010. © 2010 by the American Bar Association. Reproduced with permission. All rights reserved. This information 
or any portion thereof may not be copied or disseminated in any form or by any means or stored in an electronic database or retrieval system without the express  
written consent of the American Bar Association.

Highlights
Vol. 13, No. 3  n  Fall 2010

IN THIS ISSUE

1  	L awyer Suicide 
	 Jeanne Marie Leslie

1	 A Modest Proposal
	j oseph L.  Lemon Jr.

2	C omments from the Editor
	 Hugh Grady

2	C hair’s Column
	 Honorable Robert L.  “Butch” Childers

3	 New Appointments
	

Highlights
Vol. 13, No. 3  n  fall 2010

Commission on Lawyer Assistance Programs

American Bar Association
321 North Clark Street
Chicago, IL 60654-7598 
www.abanet.org/colap

4	L eary and Me
	 Michael cohen

5	 �Barbara Harper: Pioneer, Colleague, 
Mentor, Friend	

5	 Calendar of Events

6	 Around the LAPs


